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ZBA

Town of Epsom

Zoning Board of Adjustment

8/2/17

In Attendance: Glenn Horner, Chairman; George Carlson, Vice Chairman; Ricky Belanger; Alan Quimby; Mike Hoisington, Planning Board Representative; Andrew Ramsdell, Alternate; Gary Kitson, Alternate; Betsy Bosiak, Substitute Recording Secretary
Not in Attendance:  
Also in Attendance:  Ralph Weeks; Jay Hickey; Tom Barker; Debbie Lane; John Lane; Jan Johnson; Pete Johnson; Linda Rego; Dennis Rego; Sharon Dubois; Richard H. Cassidy; Shannon Reid; Katie Reid; Mark Boucher; Brian Boucher; Keith Burgess; Deb Burgress; Jackie Brown; Thomas Brown; Tom Reid
7:00 PM  Glenn called the meeting to order and introduced the members of the board.  The minutes of July 19, 2017 were reviewed and amended.  Gary made a motion to approve as amended.  George seconded the motion. All in favor.  Alan and Mike abstained as they were absent from the last meeting
Glenn explained the procedure for tonight’s meeting.  Glenn advised that all members will be voting on tonight’s case with the alternates sitting if needed to sit in for a future meeting.
Case 2017-05 (Lane - Var) - John P. and Debra Lane have applied for a variance to Article III, Section B [Pre-Existing, Non-Conforming Uses], Paragraph B.4 [Change and Expansion of Use] and Paragraph 7 [Pre-Existing Non-Conforming Seasonal Dwellings], Subparagraphs a [Purpose and Intent], c [Scope of Use] and d [Permitted and Prohibited Use] to permit the use seasonal property as a year-round residence on a non-conforming parcel of 0.6 acres with 267.5 feet of private road frontage.  The applicants have also applied for a variance to Article III, Section B [Pre-Existing, Non-Conforming Uses], Subsection 4 [Change and Expansion of Use] and Subsection 5 [Continued Use], paragraph (b) [Enlargement] to permit the enlargement of a residential dwelling on a pre-existing, non-conforming lot by greater than 25 percent.  The property is located on Sleepy Hollow Lane within the Residential/Agricultural Zoning District and is identified on Epsom Tax Map U-01 as Lot 90. 
Glenn advised that this public hearing was published in the Concord Monitor, was posted in two public places and all abutters were notified by certified mail. All return receipts were received back with the exception of the following one abutter:

William and Dawn-Ellen Sorel

John P. and Debra Lane were sworn in, introduced themselves and gave a description of their background.
Glenn reiterated they are seeking a variance not disputing a seasonal designation.  Glenn noted that if they dispute the ZCO’s decision it is a separate case and they would not have to meet the conditions of a variance.  Glenn verified that they are requesting a variance.  The Lanes concurred they were requesting a variance.
Mr. Lane read a “Verbal Presentation for Variance” that was entered as an exhibit.

Mr. Lane noted that when they looked in the property file they did not see anything that distinguished it as a seasonal property.  They also reviewed the past property inventories. 

Glenn noted that they have a lot with no town road frontage.  Glenn noted Article III B 3 b that someone could have lived in the property year-round.   Glenn and the Lanes discussed what would make it a year-round vs. summer use.  Proof of residence was discussed.  Glenn discussed that the minimum for seasonal use is May 15 to November 15.  Glenn noted that as the previous owner did not use the property as a year-round property.  

An Administrative Appeal was discussed.  The Lanes verified they were requesting a variance.  Glenn asked if they reviewed variance requests that were denied year-round use.  The Lanes noted that they did not find any that were denied in their neighborhood.
The Lanes reviewed the information provided on the application that they felt would defend their request for a variance to demolish the current structure and construct a new larger house.
Mrs. Lane discussed the survey completed for the property that also shows the proposed location of the new home, well and septic system.  

Mike asked the size difference between the existing house and the proposed new house - 1078 vs. 1144 square feet. 
Mrs. Lane also had a tax map of the nearby properties, discussing homes that had variances and a home that is for sale but was constructed in 1998 and they believe may be year-round.
Glenn noted that there are two separate variances being requested including the request for a house 25% larger than the original structure.  Glenn asked if there was an issue with the previous owner building an addition without having a variance for building over the 25% regulation.    Glenn noted they did not have the square. footage of the original structure. 
Mr. Lane noted that there was not anything in the property file that the home already had an addition in size over the 25% reglation.   Glenn noted that the past addition should have come before the ZBA.  Mr. Lane noted that he is following the rules.

Mr. Lane noted that they are willing to work with the Board.  They do not have a garage, but only a small shed.  They lack a place to store lawn furniture, etc. during the winter and would like to utilize the basement they plan to build.

It was noted town regulations are for a 2-acre lot with the Lanes having only .66 of an acre.  They also do not have frontage on a Class 5 Town Road.  The Lanes noted there is an association for road maintenance.

The Lanes discussed the setbacks the new house would have from the abutters:  26 feet from the Cassidy property; 100 feet from the Leonard property and a greater than 50-foot setback from Northwood Lake.  They noted the survey did not verify this information, however, it could be done.  They have also received permission from the State allowing a full foundation under the new house under the shoreline protection regulation.

The septic system is greater than 75 feet from their well and also more than 100 feet from any adjacent well.

Mr. and Mrs. Lane noted they had not visited the property during the winter season.  It was discussed that they could stay at the property during the off months and complete repairs to the dock and other facilities.  Mr. Lane indicated they felt they could not stay at the property during the winter.  Glenn noted that year-round residency would be putting a child in school.  If they stayed for a week or two it would not be a problem.  
Currently they do not have use of the snowmobile trails that pass through the property, they would not be able to stop partiers from doing things on the property, i.e. a snowmobile has driven across his dock in the past.

They have the largest road frontage on Sleepy Hollow Road.  They also host a Labor Day Party as they have the largest yard in the neighborhood.  They checked with the Police Chief who had no issues with the party.
Mr. Lane gave Glenn a copy of their Shoreline Approval.  They also had signatures from neighbors who are in favor of the variance.

8:11 – 8:16 Break
Mr. and Mrs. Lane continued to explain why the variances would not be detrimental to the adjoining areas.

The Lanes completed their testimony with Glenn asking for comments from the abutters in favor of the variance.

Pete Johnson was sworn in noting he lives in the neighborhood full time.  He is in favor of the Lanes becoming full time residents.  Mr. Johnson noted there is better security to have more people there year-round.  He noted there is no traffic congestion and Mr. Lane assists with road maintenance.

Sharon Dubois was sworn in noting she lives across the street.  She lives alone and would welcome more people around that would deter crime and look out for strangers on the road. 

Richard Cassidy was sworn in noting the Lanes are great neighbors.  He noted if they were allowed to become full time residents and build a new house it would improve tax base for everyone.
Tom Brown was sworn in noting the Lanes would be a big asset to the Sleepy Hollow Lane neighborhood and the Town of Epsom.

Tom Reid was sworn in noting he lives at 39 Sleepy Hollow Lane.  He is not a direct abutter understanding that the zoning regulations have to be reviewed.  He noted the Board has to realize character of neighborhood has changed relying on year-round neighbors and it is a great benefit to have more there.  It is a neighborhood of year-round people with no issues in the winter.  He understands the need to be cautious in granting variances, but there would be no negative impact.
Tom Barker was sworn in noting he has been a resident for 15 years and also is the Road Agent for the association.  He noted there is good road maintenance.
Pete Burgess was sworn in noting he lives at 43 Sleepy Hollow Lane.  He would love to see this go through.
Sandra Reid was sworn in noting she supports the Lanes request.   She noted the more houses that have lights on in winter safer the neighborhood is.

Brian Bouchard was sworn in noting he is on the easterly side of Sleepy Hollow Lane.  He noted that he realizes with a full-time residence there is a concern with children in schools.  He noted that it is the opposite on Sleepy Hollow Lane as it is a neighborhood of older people.
Glenn that today there are no children but the Board also has to look at 100 years out.  Glenn noted he likes kids.
Mrs. Lane noted with the passage of the growth ordinance in March the town is monitoring growth.  Their home would be like a new home with 2 bedrooms and not any children in the near future. 

Mr. Lane noted it would be two bedrooms and they would be willing to live with that being a condition.  He feels the home would be for someone more of their age.
Linda Rego was sworn in noting she lives west of Lanes.  She noted recently a tree came down on the road and John removed it almost immediately.  Mr. Lane noted that it is incumbent on the owners to maintain the road.

Glenn asked if there were any abutters opposed to the variances; there were no abutters in opposition.
Glenn asked if anyone wanted to add any further testimony.

Jay Hickey, Zoning Compliance Officer noted one of things on the history that he and the Board have reviewed since 20000 is life safety.  He noted this is one of the area’s best for emergency vehicles with there having been no issues for some time.
Jay noted the past owner would not apply for a variance for the addition over 25% as he was selling the property.

Glenn noted the Board has to look at the land; asking the Lanes if they had a copy of the check list.  Mr. lane indicated they did and noted that they covered all the items on the list.  Glenn reviewed list.

Glenn discussed what distinguishes this property as different from other properties in the neighborhood.  Glenn noted that to the Brown property the road is almost a double lane road.  He noted after making the left turn the road is a one lane road.  He would like to see an evaluation of the road to the Lane house in comparison to what is required for a new town public road.
Sharon Dubois noted in 2004 there had been an accident at her house and a fire truck was able to come to her house.  

Glenn noted that the road is substandard and he would like to see an engineering study on the road.  He would like the town to hire an engineer.  Glenn discussed the town subjects’ developers to construct a road and would like to see what might be required to bring the road up closer to a town maintain road.  

Mrs. Lane noted that a ladder truck made it past their house in January.
Glenn reiterated they should know the condition of the road and what would be required to bring it up to town standards.
Mr. Lane noted that their road would never be a public road with almost every home on the road being year-round.  He noted a seasonal home could not be built in Epsom.  Feels the comparison is not fair and was concerned that as the road does not meet town standards it is a moving target.  The distance from Brassards to the corner is similar to distance to the Lane house.  Mr. Lane noted that he is not against a road assessment, but is concerned with what the Board would be doing with the information.

The Board discussed that developers would expect the Town to take over the roads that they are constructing.  Andrew asked how many of the homes to the left of the turn are seasonal; it was noted 3 of the 10.

Ricky discussed Glenn is saying the engineer would say what the road is.   The engineer might say to do a little work here or there that would make it better.  Ricky noted that they had to protect everyone.  

Ricky noted that the Board was not looking to waste people’s money.  Rick noted that they have to say why they approved the variance.
Mrs. Lane asked if they could do a decision prior to having the engineer review the road.  
Alan noted they have history on the beginning of the road.
Mr. Lane asked what other items the Board would require.

Ricky noted that they would be constructing a cape style house.   Mr. Lane noted it would be dry attic space.  Ricky asked if they would ever consider a garage.  He indicated if they want one they should apply for it now as part of the variance.  Mr. Lane noted he saw where items approved had to be constructed in a year or two and they would not be constructing a garage for a few years.  The Lanes were told they would not have to construct a garage now, but could wait a few years.
Glenn noted there is not anything in the application regarding the expansion by the previous owner.  Rick noted that they would have to go back to the original size of the building.  Glenn discussed they should request the variance based on the original size of the building. 
Ricky suggested the hearing be continued to September 6.
It was noted that Tom’s property is the last house on the road and he can get his equipment down there.  Glenn noted that maybe he is wrong and that an engineering study can show that.  

Mr. Lane noted he is concerned about what would be required and he would be willing to sign a waiver of liability.  Glenn noted the engineering study would discuss the deficiencies and what could be done to improve it.

Mike asked what the width of the road was.  The Road Agent noted one lane wide with areas where a car could pull over to pass.

The Road Agent noted emergency responders have always been able to get down the road.  Glenn asked if they had contacted the Fire Department or the Police Department requesting written feedback regarding the road.
George asked about the septic system noting the Lanes indicated a copy is in the town’s property file, but they said they would have a new system designed.  It was discussed the new law is if a system is designed it has to be installed.
Items to be completed include the Lanes contacting the Police and Fire Departments asking for a letter from each department.  
The Zoning Board will contact engineer regarding a road survey.
The Lanes will find the size of original building to determine the additional square footage.
The Lanes will update the application showing the proposed garage & expansion area including the expansion by the previous owner for the over 25% regulation. Mr. Lane noted he would add overhang of present house to the square footage of the house.
Mike moved to continue the public hearing to September 6; Alan seconded the motion.  All in favor.

9:25 PM Gary moved to adjourn; Alan seconded the motion.  All in favor.
